

Release's Written Submission to the HIV Commission

[Release](#) is the national centre of expertise on drugs and drugs law in the UK. The organisation, founded in 1967, is an independent and registered charity. Release provides free non-judgmental, specialist advice and information to the public and professionals on issues related to drug use and to drug laws. The organisation campaigns directly on issues that impact on its clients - it is their experiences that drive the policy work that Release does and why Release advocates for evidence-based drug policies that are founded on principles of public health rather than a criminal justice approach. Release is a NGO in Special Consultative Status with the Economic and Social Council of the United Nations.

1. People who inject drugs at greater risk of contracting HIV

UNAIDS has included People Who Inject Drugs (PWID) as “one of five main key population groups” that are at significant risk contracting HIV and who frequently lack adequate access to services.¹ Increased vulnerability of contracting blood borne infections such as Hepatitis C Virus (HCV) and the Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV) amongst this group is fuelled by risk behaviour including the shared use of needles or injecting equipment.² Consequentially, the prevalence of HIV transmission is greater in PWID than the general population - estimates suggest that the risk of contracting HIV for PWID is 22 times greater than for people who do not inject drugs³. This underscores the stark reality that Injecting Drug Use (IDU) remains a crucial driver for HIV transmission but of which can be alleviated by implementing and widening the availability of evidence-based harm reduction initiatives.

Incidence trends: re-emergence of HIV amongst injecting drug users

Localised HIV outbreaks have been documented among marginalised populations of PWID in Glasgow and has been associated with IDU.⁴ In 2018, 15 per cent (n=14) of the 95 new HIV diagnoses associated with IDU in the United Kingdom were registered in Scotland.⁵ Despite there being a decline in Scotland since the detection of the outbreak in 2015, HIV transmission amongst PWID in the region is ongoing. In the first 6 months of 2019, 15 new HIV diagnoses were reported among PWID in Greater Glasgow and Clyde.⁶ Given that prevention and early HIV diagnosis benefits patients and lessens the risk of onward transmission⁷, Release is particularly concerned by the late diagnosis of HIV among PWID⁸ which has been attributed to failures in testing those at risk of contracting HIV. In England it was

reported that 67 per cent of PWID engaging with a healthcare service in 2017 had not been tested for HIV⁹ highlighting systemic failures to detect, test and prevent the onward transmission of HIV.

2. Combination Prevention: Harm reduction interventions should be scaled up to mitigate HIV risks among injecting drug users

Overdose Prevention Sites (OPS) – otherwise called “Drug Consumption Rooms”– are professionally supervised healthcare facilities where people can consume illicit drugs in a safe and non-judgemental environment.¹⁰ Evidence and experience shows that OPS reduce high-risk injecting behaviour associated with HIV transmission with the provision of sterile injecting equipment on site.¹¹ Furthermore, OPS can facilitate access to treatment and healthcare services for PWID, including HIV testing. Despite the expressed need in Glasgow and public injecting cited as a key factor for the localised HIV outbreak¹² the UK government has continued to block efforts to establish an OPS in the UK¹³, despite the support for such sites by the Scottish Parliament¹⁴.

Needle and Syringe Programmes (NSPs) - provide people who inject drugs with needles, syringes and other injecting equipment. NSPs are effective at improving health outcomes among PWID and reducing Blood Borne Virus infections such as HIV.¹⁵ Particularly, the provision of Low-Dead Space (LDS) syringes which have been associated with significantly reducing HIV transmission among PWID.¹⁶ However, an absence of monitoring makes it difficult to determine whether coverage is sufficient in community settings. It is, however, well-evidence that a significant proportion of injecting drug users are engaging in high-risk drug taking behaviour. In England, Wales and Northern Ireland, 18% of Unlinked Anonymous Monitoring (UAM) survey respondents reported direct sharing of needle and syringes in the former 4 weeks in 2018; a rise “from 14% in 2012 when sharing levels were lowest”.¹⁷ Furthermore, in the UK only around 3 in 5 PWID have reported NSP provision as sufficient for their needs.¹⁸

Prison NSP – PWIDs in prison should be able to access NSPs, as under international law, they are entitled to enjoy the right to the highest attainable standard of health and to receive health care in prisons equivalent to that in the community¹⁹. The lack of NSPs in UK prisons leaves PWIDs in prison extremely vulnerable to HIV infections and other health harms. Currently there are no prison-based NSP in the UK but are operating in at least 10 countries internationally including Macedonia, Spain and Canada.²⁰ Prison-based programmes should be rolled out across the UK, and particularly in areas of need, in recognition of the right to health and principle of equivalence of care.

Opioid Substitution Therapy (OST) – Whilst there has been an estimated 37.3% reduction in central government funding for drug treatment between 2010/11 and 2015/16²¹ evidence has associated OST with a 50 per cent reduction in the risk of HIV infection among PWID.²² Methadone and buprenorphine have been linked to reductions in illicit opioid use, and risk behaviour including injecting use and sharing of injecting equipment.²³ OST also assists those living with HIV to “maintain adherence to their daily regimen of antiretroviral therapy”²⁴. However, concerns have also be raised about the quality of treatment in the UK with evidence of underdosing and over-supervision of clients in addition to arbitrary restrictions on the amount of time a patient can be in OST.²⁵

Decriminalisation – Portugal decriminalised the possession of all controlled drugs in 2001 by ending criminal sanctions for such offences, in addition to reinvesting in harm reduction initiatives, treatment and prevention. Prior to the reforms, Portugal had the highest prevalence of HIV amongst injecting drug users in the European Union²⁶ however, between 2000 and 2008 the proportion of new HIV diagnosis significantly reduced among drug users from 907 to 267²⁷. The decline can be attributed to the decriminalisation of coupled with the up-scale of harm reduction. Moreover, the United Nations has also put forth a recommendation that laws criminalising drug use or possession should be reformed or repealed in recognition of the damaging impact they have on health outcomes.²⁸

3. Opportunities for addressing the wider determinants of HIV transmission: Stigma, discrimination and criminalisation

Following reports that's the UK had reached the UNAIDS ‘90-90-90’ target ahead of its 2020 deadline, a new goal to end HIV transmission by 2030 was announced. While Release strongly welcomes the target it is imperative to recognise the restricted prospect of achieving this in the UK without first addressing IDU. Anecdotally we have heard of the reluctance to test for HIV among PWID due to the stigma and discrimination they encounter. Stigma, discrimination and the demonisation of PWUD is reinforced through the use of dehumanising language. This can present significant barriers particularly to accessing health services, thereby undermining of HIV prevention and drug treatment. Furthermore, the UK’s government ongoing reluctance to implement comprehensive harm reduction interventions that prioritises a public health approach as oppose to a criminal justice one exacerbates health-related harms experienced by people who use drugs. Criminalisation and the UK’s enforcement-led approach to drugs also has an unfavourable impact on HIV prevention and treatment. Such punitive laws act as a barrier to service implementation by promoting societal stigma, isolation and discrimination against PWID, it also hampers access to services when they are available.

Fear of detection by law enforcement and the possibility of further criminalisation is a crucial driver for high-risk drug taking behaviours, including sharing (and use of) nonsterile injecting equipment²⁹; and rushed consumption of drugs in unhygienic and unsupervised environments increasing the risk of overdose or injury³⁰. While there is a high prevalence of HIV among PWID than the general population they risk being left behind and further marginalised due to punitive legal environments and pervasive societal stigma.

POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS

HIV transmission in the UK has reduced but there is much more to be done to eliminate HIV in the UK.

1. Reviewing punitive drug laws that criminalise the use of drugs as this would have the biggest impact on reducing the harms experienced by PWUDs and criminalised communities.
2. Widening the availability of evidence-based harm reduction programmes such as the provision of needle and syringe in particular access to low dead space needles and low-threshold high quality access to opioid substitution therapy.
3. Monitoring the availability and accessibility of needle and syringe programmes; and measure the quality of OST.
4. Tackling institutionalised stigma and discrimination in primary healthcare settings.

For more information, contact Release:

Amal Ali (Researcher): 020 7324 2990 | Amal@release.org.uk

Niamh Eastwood (Executive Director): 020 7324 2980 | niamh@release.org.uk

REFERENCES

- ¹UNAIDS. Topics: Key populations, Retrieved 09 January 2020 from <https://www.unaids.org/en/topic/key-populations>.
- ²Avert. (2019) [People who inject drugs, HIV and AIDS](#).
- ³UNAIDS. (2018) ['Miles to go': Closing gaps, breaking barriers, righting injustices](#), p14.
- ⁴European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction. (2019) [European Drug Report: Trends and developments](#), p74.
- ⁵Public Health England. (2019) [Shooting Up: Infections among people who inject drugs in the UK 2018](#), p31.
- ⁶NHS Scotland. (2019) [HIV Diagnosis Scotland: Quarterly report to 30 June 2019](#), p6.
- ⁷Public Health England (2019) [Annual Epidemiological Spotlight on HIV in the West Midlands - 2017 data](#), p5.
- ⁸Public Health England. (2019) [Shooting Up: Infections among people who inject drugs in the UK 2018](#); European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction. (2019) [Drug-related infectious diseases in Europe](#).
- ⁹Public Health England. (2019) [Annual Epidemiological Spotlight on HIV in the South West - 2017 data](#), p8.
- ¹⁰ <https://www.hri.global/files/2019/03/29/drug-consumption-room-brief-2018.pdf>
- ¹¹Potier, C., Laprevote, V., Dubois-Arber, F., Cottencin, O., and Rolland, B. (2014) Supervised Injecting Services: What has been demonstrated? A systematic literature review, *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 145, 48-68, <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugdep.2014.10.012>.
- ¹²Tryner, K. M. A., McAuley, A., Palmateer, N. E., Goldberg, D. J., Shepard, S. J., Gunson, R. N., Tweed, E. J., Priyadarshi, S., Milosevic, C., and Hutchinson, S. J. (2020) Increased risk of HIV and other drug-related harms associated with injecting in public spaces: national bio-behavioural survey of people who inject drugs, *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 77, 102663, <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2020.102663>
- ¹³ [HC Deb 7 March 2019 c 187139](#)
- ¹⁴Green, C. (2018). [Scottish Parliament backs creation of UK's first drug consumption room in Glasgow](#), INews.
- ¹⁵Fernandez, R. M., Cary, M., Duarte, G., et al. (2017) Effectiveness of needle and syringe Programmes in people who inject drugs – An overview of systematic reviews, *BMC Public Health*, 17:309, <https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-017-4210-2>; Aspinall, E. J., Nambiar, D., Goldberg, D. J., Hickman, M., Weir, A., Velzen, E. V., Palmateer, N., Doyle, J. S., Hellard, M. E., and Hutchinson, S. J. (2013) Are needle and syringe programmes associated with a reduction in HIV transmission among people who inject drugs: a systematic review and meta-analysis, *International Journal of Epidemiology*, 43, 235-248, <https://doi:10.1093/ije/dyt243>.
- ¹⁶Vickerman, P., Martin, N. K., and Hickerman, M. (2013) Could low dead-space syringes really reduce HIV transmission to low levels?, *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 24, 8-14, <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2012.10.006>; Zule, W. A., Cross, H. E., Stover, J., and Pretorius, C., (2013) Are major reductions in new HIV infections possible with people who inject drugs? The case for low dead-space syringes in highly affected countries, *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 24, 1-7, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2012.07.002>.
- ¹⁷Public Health England (2019) [Unlinked Anonymous Monitoring \(UAM\) Survey of HIV and viral hepatitis among PWID: 2019 report](#), p13.
- ¹⁸Public Health England. (2019) [Shooting Up: Infections among people who inject drugs in the UK 2018](#), p7.
- ¹⁹International Centre on Human Rights and Drug Policy, UNAIDS, WHO & UNDP (2019) [International Guidelines on Human Rights and Drug Policy](#); UNODC (2014) [A handbook for starting and managing needle and syringe programmes in prisons and other closed settings](#).
- ²⁰Harm Reduction International. (2019) [Global State of Harm Reduction: 2019 updates](#); Stone, K. and Shirley-Beavan, S. (2018) [The global state of harm reduction 2018](#), London: Harm Reduction International.
- ²¹National Audit Office (2014) [The impact of funding reductions on local authorities](#), Local government report by the Comptroller and Auditor General.
- ²²Gowing, L. R., Hickman, M., and Degenhardt, L. (2013) Mitigating the risk of HIV infection with opioid substitution treatment, *Bull World Health Organ*, 91, 148-149, <https://doi.org/10.2471/BLT.12.109553>.
- ²³Gowing, L., Farrell, M., Bornemann, R., Sullivan, L. E., and Ali, R. (2013) Substitution treatment of injecting opioid users for prevention of HIV infection (Review), *Cochrane database of systematic reviews*, Issue 2, <https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD004145.pub3>.
- ²⁴UNAIDS. ([The sustainable development goals and the HIV response: Stories of putting people at the centre](#),
- ²⁵The Advisory Council on the Misuse of Drugs. (2016) [Reducing opioid-related deaths in the UK](#), p27.

²⁶ European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction. (2017) [Portugal: country drug report 2017](#), p8; The Lancet HIV (2019) The war on drugs is incompatible with the fight against HIV, *The Lancet HIV*, 6: 5, 269, [https://doi.org/10.1016/S2352-3018\(19\)30112-2](https://doi.org/10.1016/S2352-3018(19)30112-2).

²⁷ Hughes, C. E., and Stevens, A. (2010) What can we learn from the Portuguese decriminalization of illicit drugs?, *The British Journal of Criminology*, 50, 999–1022, <https://doi.org/10.1093/bjc/azq038>.

²⁸ United Nations. (2017) [Joint United Nations on ending discrimination in healthcare setting](#), p3.

²⁹ United Nations Office for Drug and Crime. (2016) [World Drug Report](#).

³⁰ BMA Board of Science. (2013) [Drugs of Dependence: The role of medical professionals](#), British Medical Association.